TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

June 13, 2005

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:10 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present: 

David J. Long, Vice President
Claire W. Ferguson

Julio J. DiGiando

absent:  Guy J. Settipane
also present were:

Mark W. Haddad, Town Administrator

J. William W. Harsch, Town Solicitor

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police

AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS
1)
Paul Dolan, RIDEM Urban Forester re: Presentation of Third Year Award – Tree City USA 2004 to the Town of Jamestown
This item was passed on the agenda until Mr. Dolan arrived.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1)
Request of the Jamestown & Newport Ferry Company/Class G Liquor License renewal for the 2005 season to serve alcoholic beverages to their patrons while at dockside at East Ferry (issued by the State, pursuant to RIGL 3-7-15) 

a) § 3-7-15 Class G-License


It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to renew the Class G Liquor License for the Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. Jamestown Newport Ferry.   So unanimously voted.
Council President Littman requested that an item under appointments be moved up on the agenda.

Appointments

1)
Fort Getty Master Plan Committee re:  request to extend committee charge to March 2006 through the hiring and implementation of land use plan 

Mary Meagher, Fort Getty Master Plan Committee Chair requested that the Town Council consider extending the charge of the committee in order to allow the members to participate in hiring of the Land Use Planner and assist in the planning phase.  

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to extend the charge of the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee to March 2006.  So unanimously voted.

Councilor DiGiando requested that an item under New Business be moved up on the agenda.
New Business

3)
Letter from Steven M. McInnis re: request for approval of lease assignment for Dutch Harbor Boat Yard

Attorney McInnis informed the Council that he represents Fred and Joyce Lorensen of Dutch Harbor Boat Yard, Inc and Lorensen Associates in their request to seek the Council’s approval for the assignment of their lease to Robert and Barbara Patterson. Mr. McInnis stated that Mr. and Mrs. Patterson are currently in the boating industry and have the experience to maintain and run the boat yard.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to instruct the Town Administrator and Town Solicitor to finalize the lease and to authorize the Town Administrator to sign the documents.  So unanimously voted.
CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to approve the consent agenda as presented.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:
1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) May 23, 2005 regular meeting & Board of Water and Sewer Commission 

b) June 6, 2005 Financial Town meeting

2) Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Tree Preservation and Protection Committee (03/15/2005, 04/19/2005, 05/17/2005)

b) Zoning Board of Review (04/26/2005)

c) Planning Commission (03/16/2005, 04/20/2005, 05/04/2005)

d) Jamestown Substance Abuse Prevention Task Force (05/11/2005)

e) Jamestown Housing Authority (05/25/2005)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a) Cease & Desist Order to Raymond Rugg, 77 Seaside Drive, plat 14 lot 2; said location for cutting/clearing of buffer zone vegetation within 200 feet of a coastal feature

b) Cease & Desist Order for Patricia & Richard Condon, 60 Westwind Drive, plat 8 lot 668; said location for cutting of the buffer zone/conservation easement area within 200 feet of a coastal feature

c) Cease & Desist Order to Alexander & Barbara Wood, 70 Westwind Drive, plat 8 lot 669; said location for cutting of the buffer zone/conservation easement area within 200 feet of a coastal feature

d) Cease & Desist Order for Alan Katz, Westwind Drive Assoc., 60 Crest Drive, Cranston for plat 8 lot 667, 52 Westwind Drive for cutting of the buffer zone/conservation easement area within 200 feet of a coastal feature 

e)
June 2005 Calendar

5)
State Planning Council Public Notice re: Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) public hearing

6) Zoning Board of Review Abutter notification: 

a)
Application of Lino Corredora (Beatrice C. Scholle, owner a/k/a Beatrice C. Burns) whose property is located between Hull and Stern Streets, and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 14, Lot 80, for an appeal of the April 15, 2005, decision of the Zoning Enforcement Officer.  That decision states that the applicant’s new, revised development plan application (for a special use permit to install a new ISDS) cannot be heard by the Zoning Board within 12 months of that Board’s decision that failed to grant the previously requested use variance to install a new ISDS.  The applicable section of the Zoning Ordinance is 82-505.  Said property is located in the R40 district and contains 14,400 sq. ft.

b)
Application of Kerry Sheehan, KLS Construction, (Mark Brasil, owner) whose property is located on Court Street, and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 2, Lot 6 for a variance from Article 3, Section 82-302, District Dimensional Regulations and Street Frontage Requirements to construct a single family home on a paper road 36 ft. from the front line (40 required), 36 ft. from the rear line (40 required), 8 ft. from the right side (30 required), 8 ft. from the left side (30 required), and 0 lot frontage (200 ft. required).  Said property is located in a RR80 zone and contains 5000 sq. ft.

c)
Application of STD Building Corp., (Mary Lou K. Ball, owner) whose property is located at Ferry Street, and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 5, Lot 58 for a special use permit as required by Jamestown Ordinance 82-314C.2. (High ground water table and impervious overlay district) to allow the installation of a new individual sewage disposal system (ISDS) and the construction of a single-family house on the site. The details of the proposed ISDS installation, house construction and this application are on file in the office of the Clerk of the Town of Jamestown Zoning Board of Review.  Said property is located in an R 40 zone and contains 14,400 sq. ft. 

7) RI Cities & Towns Proclamations and Resolutions:

a) Town of North Kingstown re: USS Saratoga

b) Town of East Greenwich 

i) Resolution in support of the Governor’s proposed pension reform

ii) Increase of real estate conveyance tax to be received by the municipalities

iii) Requirement of utility and other companies who maintain infrastructure within municipal rights-of-way to pay for all costs entailed on relocation of that infrastructure by any public works project

c) Town of Exeter re: support for pension reform in Rhode Island 

d) City of Providence re: Senate Bill 2005-S-0064 an Act Relating to Education
*****************************************
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (1) Personnel

Council President Littman announced that there would be an executive session to discuss personnel at the end of the meeting, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (1).
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1)
Town Administrator report – verbal:
The Town Administrator noted that the sewer work at the pump station at Hamilton Avenue is expected to be completed prior to July 4, 2005.  
Upon the arrival of Mr. Dolan, Council President Littman requested that the presentation regarding Tree City USA be heard.
Awards, Presentations and Acknowledgments

1)
Paul Dolan, RIDEM Urban Forester re: Presentation of Third Year Award – Tree City USA 2004 to the Town of Jamestown

Paul Dolan announced that Jamestown has been selected as a Tree City USA for the third consecutive year.  Mr. Dolan informed the Council that this also qualifies Jamestown for a $5,000.00 grant.  In order to qualify for selection as a Tree City USA, the community must have the following in place:
· A tree board or committee,

· A tree care ordinance,

· A community forestry program with an annual budget of at least $2.00 per capita, and

· An Arbor Day observance and proclamation.

Mr. Dolan noted that the Town will be receiving a third year sticker and flag.

PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None
COMMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Letter from Valerie Topp re: Volunteer Appreciation Day

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the letter from Valerie Topp.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Letter from RIDEM re: Jamestown WWTF Compliance Evaluation Inspection of May 5, 2005
The Town Administrator reported that overall the Wastewater Treatment Facility was found to be in good condition.  
It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to accept the Water Compliance Inspection Report from RIDEM.  So unanimously voted.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Ft. Getty Entertainment License

a) Application of Barbara Baynes to hold a family picnic and provide a DJ at the Ft. Getty Pavilion on July 16, 2005 from 10:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.  Applicant will be serving alcohol; insurance certificate attached

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to approve the Entertainment License for a family picnic.  So unanimously voted.
b) Application of the Jamestown School PTO to hold a PTO function and provide a DJ at the Ft. Getty Pavilion on July 8, 2005 from 6:00 – 10:00 p.m.  Applicant will be serving alcohol; insurance certificate is attached and covered under the caterer.  Applicant also requests to waive $5.00 application fee and $200.00 Pavilion rental fee

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to approve the Entertainment License for the function being held by the Jamestown School PTO on July 8, 2005 and to waive the fee.  So unanimously voted.
2) One Day Peddler’s License

a) Application of the Jamestown Lion’s Club to sell light sticks at Ft. Wetherill during the Independence Day Fireworks display from 6:00 – 9:00 p.m.; insurance certificate attached.  Applicant requests to waive $5.00 application fee

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the One Day peddler’s License for the Jamestown Lion’s Club to sell light sticks at Fort Wetherill during the Independence Day Fireworks display and to waive the application fee.  So unanimously voted.
3) Exhibition License with Vendors Application:

a) Application of the Fireworks Committee (BJ Whitehouse) to have a fireworks display on July 1, 2005 at Ft. Wetherill (south of the main picnic area) from 3:00 – 10:00 p.m.; no Promoter’s permit needed, insurance certificate attached

It was the consensus of the Council that Chief Tighe meet with RIDEM to organize the traffic flow for the fireworks display on July 1, 2005 from 3:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. at Ft. Wetherill.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor to approve the Fort Wetherill location for the Independence Day fireworks on July 1, 2005.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

a) Representative Bruce Long re: Legislative Update

Representative Long provided the Council with a legislative update.
2) Non-scheduled request to address

Dennis Webster, Mt. Hope Avenue, invited the Council and residents to attend Conanicut Battery Day on Saturday at 11:00 a.m.
Hazel Turley, Seaside Drive, informed the Council of the website for an organization concerned with the siting of LNG facilities.

Nancy Kolman Ventrone, Nautalis Street, informed the Council that lemonade would be served at the Conanicut Battery event.

William Munger, Cole Street requested that the parking signage in the Village be replaced.
Judith DiBello, Spanker Street, informed the Council that there will be volunteer arborists working at the Town Forest on the weekend.

Sterling Graham, Racquet Road, commended the outgoing Council.

Councilor Ferguson reported that there will be a fence installed under the Newport Bridge as requested by the Council, as well as the removal of equipment in order to clean-up the area.
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Fort Getty Master Plan Committee re:  request to extend committee charge to March 2006 through the hiring and implementation of land use plan 

Previously addressed.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None
NEW BUSINESS
1) Letter from Town Administrator, Mark W. Haddad re: resignation 

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the resignation from Town Administrator Mark Haddad, with regrets.  So unanimously voted.

a)
Discussion of Interim Town Administrator (per Council President Littman)

No action taken.
2) Award of Bids:

a) Award Highway Barn Architect/Engineer to GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $75,000.00

The Town Administrator reported that following the newly adopted bidding and procurement policy adopted by the Council, the Town has received four proposals regarding the bid for the Highway Barn Architect/Engineer.  Mr. Haddad stated that based on review and the experience outlined in the Request for Qualifications, he would recommend awarding the contract for the design and construction services of the Highway Barn to GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc.
It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to move forward with the recommendation to hire GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $75,000.00.  So unanimously voted.
The Town Administrator informed the Council that there have been nine responses to the RFQ for the Town Hall.  It is expected that the Council will receive a recommendation at the June 27, 2005 Town Council meeting.

b) Award drainage bid to Vellano Bros., Inc. for an amount not to exceed $28,568.00

The Town Administrator reported that the Vellano Bros., Inc. was the lowest bid.
It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to award the drainage bid to Vellano Bros., Inc. for an amount not to exceed $28,568.00.  So unanimously voted.
3) Letter from Steven M. McInnis re: request for approval of lease assignment for Dutch Harbor Boat Yard

Previously discussed.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to enter into executive session at 8:05 p.m. pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (1) Personnel.  It was voted Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Councilor Long, aye; Council President Littman, aye.  The motion passed with all in favor.

Upon the Council’s return to open session, it was moved by Councilor Ferguson, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to seal the minutes from the public.  It was voted 
Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Councilor Long, aye; Council President Littman, aye.  The motion passed with all in favor.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Ferguson, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 p.m.  So unanimously voted.
Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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